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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 21st November 2016 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)
         Mr. Aldus                                     
                Mr. Stretch                                   Mrs. Thompson                                      

    County Councillor Mrs. Willis         
                Mr. Morrison Mr. Douglas, Mrs. Tam, Mr. Clark & Mrs. Millard 
1.   Apologies


    Mrs. Scrogham(Vice-chairperson)   District Councillor Mrs. Airey     

                PCSO Helen Madden                       District Councillor Mr. Butcher    
2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interests.
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Mr. Morrison expressed to the council that he felt that the Community Led Plan questionnaires should be distributed in a sealed envelope and the residents provided with a stamped addressed envelope for the response. He also felt that names should not be entered on the questionnaire but that each one should be numbered and cross-referenced to a register to provide anonymity. Mr. Morrison also felt that there should not be an incentive to complete the questionnaire. Mr. Douglas conveyed to the council that all aspects of the questionnaire would be discussed at the next community led plan meeting.
County Councillor Mrs. Willis attended a ‘winter readiness’ meeting where it was reported that twelve reservoirs were being considered with regard to the alleviation of flooding. Mrs. Willis enquired whether Pennington Reservoir was part of the plan and was awaiting a reply. Mrs. Willis also reported that it was proposed as part of the consultation on the National Grid northwest connection that only road transportation would be used and the Coast Road would not be accessed to carry out the construction work below Morecambe Bay. Mrs. Willis also reported that Cumbria County Council had requested that the consultants reassess the costs for the proposed Cross-a-Moor roundabout.
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PCSO Helen Madden reported by email the following incidents of note in the parish:-
1 Leaving after non payment of taxi fare(enquiry ongoing)

1 Minor road traffic collision

1 Theft(civil matter)

1 Dog bite – owner identified and dealt with.

The clerk reported that she had been contacted by the council’s insurance company. The previous five year insurance deal was ending and the following premiums were notified for consideration by the councillors:-

Premium for 1 year



£1,833.62
Fixed premium for each of three years
£1,748.53
Fixed premium for each of five years

£1,663.72
It was decided that the council should agreed to the five year insurance option.

To signify Mr. Aldus final council meeting, the Chairman presented Mr. Aldus with a bottle of wine and a ‘Thank-you’ card from the councillors and residents of the parish in recognition of his service on the parish council.
5.  Lindal

A Holding Direction had been placed by Highways England on the proposed Lindal concrete batching plant until 19th December 2016. This was to ensure that the flooding on the road between Bank Terrace and Green Lane had been satisfactorily rectified by the scheduled roadworks.
Mrs. Tam reported that she had contacted the planning officer who was awaiting a response to questions raised with regard to the planning application. Currently, 26th January 2017 was the first possible date for the planning application to be considered by the planning committee. It was thought that the optimum vehicle to convey the concerns regarding the planning application would be to assemble a team of speakers to address the planning committee on specialist areas.
6.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received
b) Mr. Aldus reported that he had received an installation quote of £1,950 for a bus shelter which costs £1,450. The box containing the electrical connection at the base of the bus stop had been kicked and damaged by a passer-by. Mr. Stretch to arrange to have the electrical supply disconnected.
c)The grant obtained by PCSO Helen Madden had been used to add plants and weed preventing small pieces of slate to the border alongside the youth area. The trees at the edge of the Youth Area had also been pruned.
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7.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received.  
b)Mrs. Millard reported that the grant application for the redevelopment of the  Loppergarth Playground had, unfortunately, been unsuccessful. The committee had decided to continue their efforts to obtain funding for the new playground after Christmas. The Walney Offshore Extension fund would be a possible source which would require a twenty percent contribution. The council approved the continuation of efforts to redevelop the playground.
8.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

a)Unfortunately, the damp problem on the chimney breast on the first floor had only partially been rectified. The wall was still damp around the air vent. Monitor damp problem prior to action in the spring.
9.  James Fell Charity

Mrs. Diggle was proposed for the Pennington Christmas gift for her work in the community while Mr. and Mrs. Aldus were suggested for Swarthmoor. Clerk to buy a £10 Booths vouchers for Mrs. Diggle and a £10 Argos gift card for Mr. and Mrs. Aldus. 
10.  Parish Council

a)  The Sunnyside annual lease was due for renewal in January and it was decided to increase the monthly rent from £410 to £420. Clerk to inform Mr. Flower of rent increase and issue lease.
b) The annual allotment rent was considered and it was decided to maintain the rent at £30 per year. Clerk to issue allotment leases in January.
c) The annual grazing land rent was considered and it was decided to increase it from £260 to £270. Clerk to issue new lease in the new year.
d) The clerk’s salary was considered and it was decided to increase it in line with the service in job salary scale and the national pay increase. This was increased to £272.22 per month. Clerk to submit the standing order amendment to the bank.
11. Community Led Plan

Mrs. Thompson reported that the mini questionnaire had been distributed to a sample of two hundred houses. Early issued identified were speeding on A590, time taken to cross the A590 and a request for a puffin crossing in Swarthmoor. The responses 
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would be collated and themed to aid the production of the questionnaire for the entire parish.
12. Local Area Partnership

A request had been received from the Local Area Partnership vice-chairperson for suggestions for issues in common for a collective approach to South Lakeland District Council or Cumbria County Council. Issues identified were speeding, the A590 with reference to the 1991 report by the department of transport, crossing the A590, the Cross-a-Moor junction, broadband speeds, shared maintenance and the promotion of village shops within existing businesses.

13. Highway Repairs

There were no issues to report. The highways hotline number is 0330 303 2992. 
14. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Street lighting maintenance          

      £229.34

         Poppy wreath




        £15.00
Invoices Due for Payment
         Christmas gift 



      
        £10.00
Receipts
Sunnyside rent
     
                       

      £410.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 72 issue date 10th November 2016) balance on 10th November 2016: £10,997.00. (This includes £1,300 funding being held for the new Loppergarth Playground)
14. Planning Applications
Pennington

The following planning application was approved:-

         SL/2016/0933

Two storey side extension, single storey rear extension and use  

         of part of field as domestic land, 1, High Carley Villas, Carley Lane.
SLDC

The following planning application was rejected:-

SL/2016/0804

Use of land for camping and yurts, amenity building, hard standing and associated landscaping, Cowran Farm.
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For the council’s information, Mr. Morrison pointed out that on the occurrence of an appeal against a planning application refusal, all respondees to the planning application receive notification of the appeal and can submit further details.
15.  Correspondence
The correspondence list was read.
16.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 12th December 2016.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 23rd November 2016
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

